

# PUERTO RICO FISCAL AGENCY AND FINANCIAL ADVISORY AUTHORITY (A Component Unit of the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico)

Basic Financial Statements and Required Supplementary Information Fiscal Year Ended June 30, 2019 (With Independent Auditors' Report)





(A Component Unit of the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico)

Basic Financial Statements and Required Supplementary Information Fiscal Year Ended June 30, 2019

TABLE OF CONTENTS	
	Pages
Independent Auditors' Report	1-2
Required Supplementary Information (Unaudited)	
Management's Discussion and Analysis	3-9
Basic Financial Statements	
Government-Wide Financial Statements –	
Statement of Net Position	10
Statement of Activities	11
Fund Financial Statements –	
Balance Sheet - Governmental Fund	12
Reconciliation of the Balance Sheet - Governmental Fund to the Statement of Net Position	13
Statement of Revenues, Expenditures and Change in Fund Balance - Governmental Fund	14
Reconciliation of the Statement of Revenues, Expenditures, and Change in Fund Balance - Governmental Fund to the Statement of Activities	15
Notes to Basic Financial Statements	16-34



RSM Puerto Rico PO Box 10528 San Juan, PR 00922-0528

> T 787-751-6164 F 787-759-7479 www.rsm.pr

#### INDEPENDENT AUDITORS' REPORT

To: The Board of Directors of the Puerto Rico Fiscal Agency and Financial Advisory Authority

We have audited the financial statements of governmental activities of the Puerto Rico Fiscal Agency and Financial Advisory Authority, a component unit of the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico, as of and for the year ended June 30, 2019, and the related notes to the financial statements, which collectively comprise the Puerto Rico Fiscal Agency and Financial Advisory Authority's basic financial statements as listed in the table of contents.

### Management's Responsibility for the Financial Statements

Management is responsible for the preparation and fair presentation of these financial statements in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America; this includes the design, implementation and maintenance of internal control relevant to the preparation and fair presentation of financial statements that are free from material misstatement, whether due to fraud or error.

### **Auditor's Responsibility**

Our responsibility is to express an opinion on these financial statements based on our audit. We conducted our audit in accordance with auditing standards generally accepted in the United States of America. Those standards require that we plan and perform the audit to obtain reasonable assurance about whether the financial statements are free from material misstatement.

An audit involves performing procedures to obtain audit evidence about the amounts and disclosures in the financial statements. The procedures selected depend on the auditor's judgment, including the assessment of the risks of material misstatement of the financial statements, whether due to fraud or error. In making those risk assessments, the auditor considers internal control relevant to the entity's preparation and fair presentation of the financial statements in order to design audit procedures that are appropriate in the circumstances, but not for the purpose of expressing an opinion on the effectiveness of the entity's internal control. Accordingly, we express no such opinion. An audit also includes evaluating the appropriateness of accounting policies used and the reasonableness of significant accounting estimates made by management, as well as evaluating the overall presentation of the financial statements.

We believe that the audit evidence we have obtained is sufficient and appropriate to provide a basis for our audit opinion.



### **Opinion**

In our opinion, the financial statements referred to above present fairly, in all material respects, the respective financial position of the governmental activities of the Puerto Rico Fiscal Agency and Financial Advisory Authority as of June 30, 2019, and the respective changes in financial position for the year then ended in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America.

### **Emphasis of Matter**

#### Uncertainty

As discussed in Note 3 to the basic financial statements, the Authority's main source of revenue consists of legislative appropriations from the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico. As a result, the Authority's operations are dependent on the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico's ability to continue providing funding to the Puerto Rico Fiscal Agency and Financial Advisory Authority through legislative appropriations. The Commonwealth of Puerto Rico is in the midst of a profound fiscal crisis and is in the process of restructuring its liabilities under Title III of the Puerto Rico Oversight, Management, and Economic Stability Act. The financial statements do not include any adjustments that might result from the outcome of this uncertainty. Our opinion is not modified with respect to this matter.

#### Other Matter

### Required Supplementary Information

Accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America require that the Management's Discussion and Analysis on pages 3 to 9, be presented to supplement the basic financial statements. Such information, although not a part of the basic financial statements, is required by the Governmental Accounting Standards Board, which considers it to be an essential part of financial reporting for placing the basic financial statements in an appropriate operational, economic, or historical context. We have applied certain limited procedures to the required supplementary information in accordance with auditing standards generally accepted in the United States of America, which consisted of inquiries of management about the methods of preparing the information and comparing the information for consistency with management's responses to our inquiries, the basic financial statements, and other knowledge we obtained during our audit of the basic financial statements. We do not express an opinion or provide any assurance on the information because the limited procedures do not provide us with sufficient evidence to express an opinion or provide any assurance.

BH luts Kes

San Juan, Puerto Rico September 29, 2021.

Stamp No. E467495 was affixed to the original of this report.

(A Component Unit of the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico)

MANAGEMENT'S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS (UNAUDITED) As of and for the year ended June 30, 2019

This management's discussion and analysis section (MD&A) provides a narrative overview and analysis of the financial activities of Puerto Rico Fiscal Agency and Financial Advisory Authority (the Authority) for the fiscal year ended June 30, 2019. The MD&A is intended to serve as an introduction to the Authority's basic financial statements, which have the following components: (1) Government-wide financial statements, (2) fund financial statements, and (3) notes to the basic financial statements. The MD&A is designed to (a) assist the reader in focusing on significant matters, (b) provide an overview of the Authority's financial activities, and (c) identify changes in the Authority's financial position and identify individual issues or concerns. The following presentation is by necessity highly summarized, and therefore, in order to gain a thorough understanding of the Authority's financial condition, the basic financial statements, notes, and required supplementary information should be reviewed in the entirety.

#### **FINANCIAL HIGHLIGHTS**

- The Authority's Total Assets were approximately \$60.4 million as of June 30, 2019, an increase of \$21.6 million or 56% as compared to the prior fiscal year ended June 30, 2018. The total assets were comprised of approximately \$57.7 million of cash, \$1.8 million of accounts receivable, \$319 thousand of prepaid expenses and \$566 thousand of capital assets.
- The Authority's Total Liabilities were approximately \$21.3 million as of June 30, 2019, a decrease of \$11.7 million or 35% as compared to the prior fiscal year ended June 30, 2018. The total liabilities were comprised of approximately \$19 million of accounts payable and accrued liabilities, \$340 thousand due to Government Development Bank for Puerto Rico (GDB), related to management fee, \$614 thousand of compensated absences and \$1.4 million of termination benefits.
- The Authority's Net Position was approximately \$39.1 million as of June 30, 2019, an increase of \$26.2 million or 203% as compared to the prior fiscal year ended June 30, 2018.
- The Commonwealth of Puerto Rico's (the Commonwealth) appropriations to the Authority amounted to approximately \$70.2 million as of June 30, 2019, a decrease of \$19.6 million or 22% as compared to the prior fiscal year ended June 30, 2018.

#### **OVERVIEW OF THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS**

Management's Discussion and Analysis is required supplementary information to the basic financial statements and is intended to serve as an introduction to the Authority's basic financial statements for the fiscal year ended June 30, 2019. The basic financial statements consist of three components: (1) government-wide financial statements, (2) fund financial statements, and (3) notes to the basic financial statements.

**Government-wide Financial Statements –** The government-wide financial statements provide readers a broad view of the Authority's operations in a manner similar to a private-sector business. The statements provide both short and long-term information about the Authority's financial position, which assists in assessing the Authority's economic condition at the end of the fiscal year. These are prepared using the economic resources measurement focus and the full accrual basis of accounting. This means they follow methods that are similar to those used by most private businesses. They take into account all revenue and expenses connected with the fiscal year even if cash involved has not been received or paid.

(A Component Unit of the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico)

MANAGEMENT'S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS (UNAUDITED) As of and for the year ended June 30, 2019

The government-wide financial statements include two statements:

**Statement of Net Position** – This statement presents all of the government's assets, liabilities, and deferred outflows and inflows of resources. Net position is the difference between (a) assets and deferred outflows of resources and (b) liabilities and deferred inflows of resources. Over time, increases or decreases in the Authority's net position may serve as a useful indicator of whether the financial position of the Authority is improving or deteriorating.

• Statement of Activities – This statement presents information showing how the Authority's net position changed during the most recent fiscal year. All changes in net position are reported as soon as the underlying event giving rise to the change occurs, regardless of the timing of related cash flows. Thus, revenue and expenses are reported in this statement for some items that will not result in cash flows until future fiscal periods.

The government-wide financial statements can be found immediately following this MD&A.

#### **Governmental Fund Financial Statements**

Financial statements prepared at the fund level provide additional details about the Authority's financial position and activities. A fund is a grouping of related accounts that is used to maintain control over resources that have been segregated for specific activities or objectives. The Authority uses fund accounting to help ensure and demonstrate compliance with finance-related legal requirements. The fund financial statements focus on individual parts of the Authority operations, reporting the Authority's operations in more detail than the government-wide financial statements. Information presented in the fund financial statements differs from the information presented in the government-wide financial statements because the perspective and basis of accounting used to prepare the government-wide financial statements.

Governmental Funds – Most of the basic services provided by the Authority are financed through governmental funds. Governmental funds are used to account for essentially the same functions reported as Governmental Activities in the government-wide financial statements. However, unlike the government-wide financial statements that use the full accrual basis of accounting, the governmental funds financial statements use a modified accrual basis of accounting (also known as the current financial resources measurement focus), which focuses on near-term inflows and outflows of expendable resources. This information may be useful in evaluating the government's near-term financing requirements. These statements provide a detailed short-term view of the Authority's finances and assist in determining whether there will be adequate financial resources available to meet the current needs of the Authority. Since the focus of governmental funds is narrower than that of the government-wide financial statements, it is useful to compare the information presented for governmental funds with similar information presented for the Governmental Activities in the government-wide financial statements. By comparing the two, readers may better understand the long-term impact of the government's near-term financial decisions. Both the governmental fund balance sheet and the governmental fund statement of revenues, expenditures, and changes in fund balances provide a reconciliation to facilitate this comparison between governmental funds and the Governmental Activities. These reconciliations are presented on the page immediately following each governmental fund financial statement.

(A Component Unit of the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico)

MANAGEMENT'S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS (UNAUDITED) As of and for the year ended June 30, 2019

#### **Notes to Basic Financial Statements**

The notes provide additional information that is essential to a full understanding of the data provided in the government-wide financial statements and the fund financial statements. The notes to the basic financial statements can be found immediately following the Reconciliation of the Statement of Revenues, Expenditures and Change in Fund Balance - Governmental Fund to the Statement of Activities.

### OVERALL FINANCIAL POSITION AND RESULTS OF OPERATIONS (GOVERNMENT-WIDE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS)

The following is an analysis of the financial position and changes in the financial position of the Authority's Governmental Activities for fiscal year 2019.

#### **Net Position**

Condensed financial information from the statements of net position as of June 30, 2019, and June 30, 2018, is as follows (in thousands):

	June 30,			Change			
		2019		2018	Α	mount	Percentage
ASSETS:							
Current	\$	59,858	\$	38,464	\$	21,394	56%
Noncurrent		566		378		188	50%
Total assets		60,424		38,842		21,582	56%
Deferred outflows of resources				8,132		(8,132)	(100%)
LIABILITIES:							
Due within one year		19,396		22,518		(3,122)	(14%)
Due after one year		1,897		10,435		(8,538)	(82%)
Total liabilities		21,293		32,953		(11,660)	(35%)
Deferred inflows of resources				1,105		(1,105)	(100%)
NET POSITION	\$	39,131	\$	12,916	\$	26,215	203%

Governmental entities are required by U.S. Generally Accepted Accounting Principles (U.S. GAAP), as prescribed by the Governmental Accounting Standard Board (GASB), to report on their net position. The statement of net position presents the value of all of the Authority's assets and deferred outflows of resources, and liabilities and deferred inflows of resources, with the difference between them reported as net position.

Net position may serve over time as a useful indicator of a government's financial position. Total assets and total liabilities of the Authority as of June 30, 2019, amounted to approximately \$60.4 million and \$21.3 million, respectively, for a net position of approximately \$39.1 million.

(A Component Unit of the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico)

MANAGEMENT'S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS (UNAUDITED) As of and for the year ended June 30, 2019

Total assets increased by approximately \$21.6 million, from \$38.8 million in fiscal year 2018 to \$60.4 million in fiscal year 2019. The cash increase was mainly related to the results of current year operations, which resulted in a change in net position amounting to \$26.2 million.

Effective July 1, 2017, a new "pay-as-you-go" (PayGo) system was enacted into law by Act No. 106 of August 23, 2017 (Act No. 106-2017) "Law to Guarantee Payment to Our Pensioners and Establish a New Plan of Defined Contributions for Public Servants", significantly reforming the defined benefit plan (the Plan) of the Employees' Retirement System of the Government of the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico (ERS). Under the PayGo system, employers' contributions and other contributions ordered by special laws were all eliminated and substantially all of assets of the Plan were liquidated and its proceeds transferred to the Commonwealth's General Fund for payment of pension benefits; therefore, since the enactment of Act 106-2017, the Commonwealth's General Fund is making direct payments to the pensioners and then gets reimbursed for those payments by the participating employers. As a result of the implementation of the PayGo system, the Plan did no longer meet the criteria of GASB Statement No. 68, Accounting and Financial Reporting for Pensions-an amendment of GASB Statement No. 27 (Statement 68) to be considered a plan that is administered through a trust or equivalent arrangement and; therefore, was required to apply the guidance of GASB Statement No. 73. The Authority does not have any pensioners participating in the ERS that would require implementation of GASB No. 73

Deferred outflows of resources decreased by approximately \$8.1million, mainly related to the impact of Act No. 106-2017.

Total liabilities decreased by approximately \$11.7 million, from \$33 million in fiscal year 2018 to \$21.3 million in fiscal year 2019. The decrease mainly resulted from a decrease in net pension liability of approximately \$8.8 million, primarily related to the impact of Act No. 106-2017, and a decrease in accounts payable and accrued liabilities amounting to approximately \$2.8 million due to payments made to various legal and professional services contracts for the restructuring of Puerto Rico's debt, including Title III and Title VI procedures, among others.

Deferred inflows of resources decreased by approximately \$1.1 million, mainly related to the impact of Act No. 106-2017.

### Statements of Activities and Results of Operations

Condensed financial information of the statements of activities for the years ended June 30, 2019, and June 30, 2018, is as follows (in thousands):

	June	e 30,	Change		
	2019	2018	Amount	Percentage	
REVENUES	\$ 71,942	\$ 90,727	\$ (18,785)	(21%)	
EXPENSES	(45,727)	(80,737)	35,010	(43%)	
CHANGE IN NET POSITION	26,215	9,990	16,225	162%	
NET POSITION-BEGINNING	12,916	2,926	9,990	341%	
NET POSITION-ENDING	\$ 39,131	\$ 12,916	\$ 26,215	203%	

(A Component Unit of the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico)

MANAGEMENT'S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS (UNAUDITED) As of and for the year ended June 30, 2019

The Governmental Activities change in net position increased by approximatley \$16.2 million, from \$10 million in fiscal year 2018 to \$26.2 million in fiscal year 2019. The net increase in change in net position was mainly due to: (1) a decrease in the Commonwealth's appropriations amounting to approximately \$19.6 million, (2) an increase in other revenues of approximately \$287 thousand, (3) increase in salaries and fringe benefits amounting to \$1.7 million, an increase in office and administrative expense of \$400 thousand, and an increase in occupancy and equipment costs of approximately \$1.3 million, (4) decreases in legal and professional fees amounting to \$25.5 million, and other expenses of approximately \$11.1 million, and (5) net impact of Act No.106-2017, which resulted in a decrease in expenses of approximately \$1.8 million.

The Authority's most significant revenues correspond to Contributions from Commonwealth. Contributions from Commonwealth decreased by approximately \$19.6 million, from approximately \$89.8 million in fiscal year 2018 to approximately \$70.2 million in fiscal year 2019. The decrease in appropriation received from the Commonwealth mainly related to an approved budget reduction from \$89.8 million in fiscal year 2018 to \$70.2 million in fiscal year 2019.

Legal and professional expenses decreased by approximately \$25.5 million, from approximately \$62.2 million in fiscal year 2018 to approximately \$36.7 million in fiscal year 2019. The decrease is mainly a reduction in professional services.

Salaries and fringe benefits expenses increased by approximately \$1.7 million, from approximately \$5.2 million in fiscal year 2018 to \$6.9 million in fiscal year 2019. The increase is mainly related to the continuing hiring of personnel during fiscal year 2019.

Other expenses decreased by approximately \$11.1 million, from approximately \$11.4 million in fiscal year 2018 to \$3 thousand in fiscal year 2019. The decrease is mainly related to decreases in contributions, provision for bad debt accounts and pension expenses of approximately \$4.7 million, \$4.5 million and \$1.9 million, respectively.

#### **CURRENTLY KNOWN FACTS**

The following is a summary description of currently known facts, decisions, and conditions that have had, or are expected to have, an impact on the Authority's financial position and results of operations.

#### The Early Retirement Obligation Trust (ERO)

The Qualifying Modification and the GDB Restructuring Act approved by the Puerto Rico Oversight, Management, and Economic Stability Act (PROMESA) Title VI Court authorized GDB to carry out the transactions related to the Early Retirement Obligation Trust (ERO). On August 6, 2019, GDB, as the settlor, and the Authority, as the trustee, created the deed for the constitution of the ERO. The GDB Restructuring Act authorized the GDB to establish an irrevocable trust for the benefit of former employees of GDB receiving payments under the Early Retirement Programs (ERP) to satisfy all its obligations under such programs. The GDB Restructuring Act provided that such trust will constitute a governmental instrumentality of the Commonwealth.

The Authority entered a contract with a financial institution to delegate various of its trustee responsibilities in the ERO. As of January 31, 2021, the ERO had total assets of approximately \$13 million and is making payment to around 40 active participants (only from Act 211 and Act 70 remaining participants) or aggregated monthly payments of approximately \$125,000 to former employees of GDB as the major portion of the employees have already transitioned to the ERS and termination of the trust is expected by year 2030 when the last employee will become part of the ERS.

(A Component Unit of the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico)

MANAGEMENT'S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS (UNAUDITED) As of and for the year ended June 30, 2019

#### **Coronavirus Pandemic**

On March 11, 2020, the World Health Organization declared the Coronavirus disease (COVID-19) a global pandemic. As a result of the health threat and to contain the virus's spread across the island, Governor Váquez-Garced issued executive order EO 2020-020 on March 12, 2020, declaring a state of emergency in Puerto Rico to concentrate all efforts and implement necessary measures to safeguard the health, wellbeing and public safety of the citizens of Puerto Rico. The executive order authorizes the Commonwealth's Secretary of the Treasury and the Executive Director of the Financial Oversight and Management Board for Puerto Rico to set up a special budget from any available funds, including the Emergency Fund, to cover all necessary costs for the containment of the virus throughout the island and the sharing of information with the municipalities. Subsequent executive orders, including the reopening of certain economic areas, curfew directives and other protective measures have been issued in response to the COVID-19 spread. In addition, economic stabilization measures have been implemented by both the Government of Puerto Rico and the U.S. Government to provide support and stimulus to frontline workers, educators and students, hospitals, municipalities and small businesses, including individuals and businesses in Puerto Rico, in response to the economic distress caused by the COVID-19 pandemic.

Management has not yet identified the extent of the impact, if any, that the Coronavirus pandemic may have had (or will have in the future) on the Authority's operations and to what extent revenue sources have been adversely depleted.

#### **Coronavirus Relief Fund**

On May 15, 2020, the Governor of Puerto Rico issued Administrative Bulletin OE-2020-040 (the Bulletin), under which the Commonwealth formally adopted the Strategic Disbursement Plan of the funds assigned to Puerto Rico through the Coronavirus Relief Fund ("CRF"), established by the Coronavirus Aid, Relief, and Economic Security Act (CARES Act). Among other things, the Bulletin created a steering committee composed of the Department of Treasury, Office of Management and Budget and the Authority in order to provide technical assistance and oversight for funds received under the CARES Act.

The CARES Act contains multiple sources of aid for citizens, businesses, as well as for state and territorial governments. As noted above, among the measures included in the CARES Act is the creation of the CRF, which was funded by an initial allocation of \$150 billion. These funds must be distributed by the Department of the Federal Treasury to the fifty states, Washington DC, local governments, territories and governments of Native American tribes, according to certain parameters.

After making distributions to U.S. territories based on the estimates of the Federal Census for the year 2019, the U.S. Treasury Department determined that the Government of Puerto Rico (GPR) would receive \$2.2 billion of the \$3 billion set aside for the territories under the CRF.

On April 20, 2020, the U.S. Treasury Department transferred the \$2.2 billion to the GPR.

The strategic disbursement plan addresses both government needs (mainly associated with attending to the public health emergency and continuing government operations) and those of the private sector, which has been severely affected by interruption of operations.

During fiscal year 2021, the Puerto Rico Office of Management and Budget assigned to the Authority the amount of \$9 million to implement the initiatives included in the Strategic Disbursement Plan and to cover administrative expenses related to the technical assistance and oversight of CARES Act funds received by GPR.

(A Component Unit of the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico)

MANAGEMENT'S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS (UNAUDITED) As of and for the year ended June 30, 2019

On March 11, 2021, President Biden signed into law the American Rescue Plan Act of 2021 (the American Rescue Plan), which provided an additional \$1.9 trillion stimulus relief for the COVID-19 pandemic in the United States, including the territories. The American Rescue Plan built upon the measures in the CARES Act and Appropriations Act, including by providing for, among other things, (i) \$1,400 direct payments to individuals making up to \$75,000 per year and \$2,800 for couples making up to \$150,000 per year (which phase out at \$80,000 and \$160,000 respectively), plus an additional \$1,400 for each child and/or adult dependent; (ii) an extension of expanded unemployment benefits with a \$300 weekly supplement through September 6, 2021; (iii) various tax benefits; (iv) grants to small businesses; (v) education and housing assistance funding; (vi) additional COVID-19 related funding; and (vii) transportation-related funding. For the first time ever, the American Rescue Plan permanently expanded the federal Earned Income Tax Credit (EITC) and Child Tax Credit (CTC) to Puerto Rico and the U.S. territories. The U.S. Joint Committee on Taxation estimated that the EITC reform likely will result in nearly \$8.1 billion in federal payments to all territories over the next decade (of which Puerto Rico would receive the largest portion), and the CTC reform likely will result in more than \$4.5 billion in payments to Puerto Rico families through 2026.

#### Improvements to Educational Institutions

As a result of Hurricanes Irma and Maria and the seismic activity that has affected Puerto Rico, approximately 684 public schools have been structurally damaged since January 2020. The structural damages to these schools have rendered them completely unsuited for use due to danger of collapse. Therefore, structural and other safety improvements are necessary before these schools can reopen.

On June 7, 2021, the Coronavirus Relief Fund Disbursement Oversight Committee (the Committee) assigned \$195.6 million from the Coronavirus State Fiscal Rescue Fund (CSFRF) to the Authority in order to make the corresponding payments to the Puerto Rico Infrastructure Financing Authority (PRIFA) in connection with the improvements to be made to schools (the Project).

On June 9, 2021, a Memorandum of Understanding (MOU) was entered between the Puerto Rico Department of Education (DOE), the Puerto Rico Public Buildings Authority (PBA), PRIFA and the Authority to make the necessary improvements to 684 schools identified by DOE and PBA.

On June 17, 2021, the Committee assigned \$81.2 million (in addition to the \$195.6 million already assigned) to the Authority to fund PRIFA's management of the Project.

### REQUEST FOR INFORMATION

This financial report is designed to provide a general overview of the Authority's finances. This financial report seeks to demonstrate the Authority's accountability for the money it receives. Questions concerning any of the information provided in this report or requests for additional information should be addressed to the Office of the Executive Director, Puerto Rico Fiscal Agency and Financial Advisory Authority, P.O. Box 42001, San Juan, Puerto Rico, 00940-2001.



(A Component Unit of the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico)

### **STATEMENT OF NET POSITION June 30, 2019**

ASSETS		
Cash	\$	57,689,779
Accounts receivable, net of allowance		1,849,374
Prepaid expenses		318,730
Capital assets, net		566,063
Total assets	<u>\$</u>	60,423,946
LIABILITIES		
Liabilities payable within one year		
Accounts payable and accrued liabilities	\$	18,975,760
Compensated absences		420,182
Liabilities payable after one year		
Due to Government Development Bank for Puerto Rico		340,276
Compensated absences		193,422
Termination benefits		1,362,600
Total liabilities	_	21,292,240
NET POSITION		
Net investment in capital assets		566,063
Unrestricted		38,565,643
Total net position	\$	39,131,706



(A Component Unit of the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico)

STATEMENT OF ACTIVITIES For the year ended June 30, 2019

Functions/Programs	Expenses	Charges for services	Program revenues contributions	Net revenue and changes in net position
GOVERNMENTAL ACTIVITIES				
Economic Development	\$45,726,714	\$ 472,847	\$70,245,508	\$24,991,641
Total governmental activities	\$45,726,714	\$ 472,847	\$70,245,508	24,991,641
GENERAL REVENUES				
Interest income				613,952
Other income				610,189
Total general revenues				1,224,141
CHANGE IN NET POSITION				26,215,782
NET POSITION – Beginning of year				12,915,924
NET POSITION – End of year				\$39,131,706



(A Component Unit of the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico)

### BALANCE SHEET — GOVERNMENTAL FUND June 30, 2019

	General Fund
ASSETS	
Cash	\$ 57,689,779
Accounts receivable, net of allowance	1,849,374
Total assets	\$ 59,539,153
LIABILITIES AND FUND BALANCE	
Accounts payable and accrued liabilities	\$ 18,975,760
Due to Government Development Bank for Puerto Rico	340,276
Total liabilities	19,316,036
Fund balance unassigned	40,223,117
Total liabilities and fund balance	\$ 59,539,153



(A Component Unit of the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico)

# RECONCILIATION OF THE BALANCE SHEET – GOVERNMENTAL FUND TO THE STATEMENT OF NET POSITION June 30, 2019

Fund balance of governmental fund	\$ 40,223,117
Amounts reported for governmental activities in the statement of net position are different than the amounts reported in the governmental fund because:	
Capital assets used in governmental activities are not financial resources and, therefore, are not reported in the governmental fund	566,063
Prepaid expenses that are not reported in governmental fund and are reported in the statement of net position	318,730
Compensated absences are not due and payable in the current period and, therefore, are not reported in the governmental fund	(613,604)
Termination benefits are not due and payable in the current period and, therefore, are not reported in the governmental fund	 (1,362,600)
Net position of governmental activities	\$ 39,131,706



(A Component Unit of the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico)

STATEMENT OF REVENUES, EXPENDITURES AND CHANGE IN FUND BALANCE – GOVERNMENTAL FUND For the year ended June 30, 2019

	 General Fund
REVENUES	
Contributions from Commonwealth of Puerto Rico	\$ 70,245,508
Fiscal agency and administrative fees	472,847
Interest income	613,952
Other income	 610,189
Total revenues	 71,942,496
EXPENDITURES	
Economic Development	47,869,079
Total expenditures	 47,869,079
NET CHANGE IN FUND BALANCE	24,073,417
FUND BALANCE – Beginning of year	 16,149,700
FUND BALANCE – End of year	\$ 40,223,117



(A Component Unit of the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico)

## RECONCILIATION OF THE STATEMENT OF REVENUES, EXPENDITURES AND CHANGE IN FUND BALANCE – GOVERNMENTAL FUND TO THE STATEMENT OF ACTIVITIES For the year ended June 30, 2019

Net change in fund balance – Governmental fund	\$ 24,073,417
Amount reported for governmental activities in the statement of activities are different because:	
Impact of adoption of Act No. 106-2017 which eliminates Net pension obligation and related deferred inflows and outflows reported in the statement of activities are not reported in the governmental fund	1,791,413
Some expenses not reported in the statement of activities require the use of current financial resources and, therefore, are reported as expenditures in governmental fund	52,626
Governmental fund reports capital outlays as expenditures. However, in the statement of activities, the cost of those assets is allocated over their estimated useful lives and reported as depreciation expense.	187,188
Generally, prepaid expenses are recorded as expenditures in the governmental fund when paid rather than capitalized as an asset. However, this asset is capitalized in the statement of net position	111,138
Change in net postion of governmental activities	\$ 26,215,782



(A Component Unit of the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico)

NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS June 30, 2019

#### 1. REPORTING ENTITY

Puerto Rico Fiscal Agency and Financial Advisory Authority (the Authority) is a Component Unit of the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico (the Commonwealth). The Authority was originally created by Act No. 21 of April 6, 2016, which was superseded by Act No. 2 of January 19, 2017. The Authority began operations on July 18, 2016. The Authority's responsibilities include, among other things: (i) overseeing compliance with the certified budget and fiscal plan approved by the Oversight Board pursuant to Puerto Rico Oversight, Management, and Economic Stability Act (PROMESA); (ii) revising matters including, but not limited to, agreements, transactions, and regulations of the agencies and instrumentalities of the Government of Puerto Rico (the Government); (iii) entering into agreements with creditors and/or renegotiating or restructuring the public debt, in whole or in part, or any other debt issued by any Government body including, but not limited to, agencies, boards, commissions, instrumentalities, public corporations or applicable political subdivisions.

#### 2. SUMMARY OF SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES

The accompanying basic financial statements of the Authority are presented in conformity with U.S. Generally Accepted Accounting Principles (U.S. GAAP) for governments as prescribed by the Governmental Accounting Standard Board (GASB).

The accompanying basic financial statements present the financial position and the results of operations of the Authority as a whole.

The preparation of basic financial statements in conformity with U.S. GAAP requires management to make estimates and assumptions that affect the reported amounts of assets and liabilities and the disclosure of contingent assets and liabilities at the date of the financial statements, and the reported amounts of revenues and expenses/expenditures during the reported period. Actual results could differ from those estimates.

Following is a description of the Authority's most significant accounting policies:

### **Government-wide Financial Statements**

The government-wide financial statements (the statement of net position and the statement of activities) report information of all the activities of the Authority. Governmental activities are financed mainly through contributions from the Commonwealth. The statement of net position presents the Authority's assets, deferred outflows of resources, liabilities, and deferred inflows of resources, with the residual measure reported as net position. Net position is reported in three categories:

Net Investment in Capital Assets – This component of net position consists of capital assets net of
accumulated depreciation and reduced by the outstanding balance of any bonds, mortgages, notes, or
other borrowings that are directly attributable to the acquisition, construction, or improvement of those
assets. Deferred outflows of resources and deferred inflows of resources that are attributable to the
acquisition, construction, or improvement of those assets or related debt are included in this component of
net position.



(A Component Unit of the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico)

### NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS June 30, 2019

- Restricted Net Position This component of net position consists of restricted assets and deferred outflows
  of resources reduced by related liabilities and deferred inflows of resources. Generally, a liability relates to
  restricted assets if the asset results from a resource flow that also results in the recognition of a liability or
  if the liability will be liquidated with the restricted assets reported. Restricted assets result when constraints
  placed on those assets' use are either externally imposed by creditors, grantors, contributors, and the like,
  or imposed by law through constitutional provisions or enabling legislation.
- Unrestricted Net Position This component of net position is the net amount of the assets, deferred outflows of resources, liabilities, and deferred inflows of resources that are not included in the determination of net investment in capital assets or the restricted component of net position.

When both restricted and unrestricted resources are available for use, it is generally the Authority's policy to use restricted resources first, then the unrestricted resources as they are needed.

The statement of activities demonstrates the degree to which the direct expenses of a given function or segment are offset by program revenue. Direct expenses are those that are clearly identifiable within a specific function or segment. The Authority does not allocate general government (indirect) expenses to other functions. Program revenue includes contributions received from the Commonwealth and charges for services made to other governmental entities. Program revenue also includes grants and contributions that are restricted to meeting the operational or capital requirements of a particular function or segment. Revenue that is not classified as program revenue is presented as general revenue. Resources that are dedicated internally are reported as general revenue rather than as program revenue.

#### **Fund Financial Statements**

The Authority reports its financial position and results of operations in funds, which are considered separate accounting entities. The operations of each fund are accounted for within a set of self-balancing accounts. Fund accounting segregates funds according to their intended purpose and is used to aid management in demonstrating compliance with legal, financial, and contractual provisions.

#### **Governmental Funds**

Governmental funds focus on the sources and uses of funds and provide information on near term inflows, outflows, and balances of available resources. The Authority reports the following governmental fund:

General Fund – The General Fund is the primary operating fund of the Authority. It is used to account for and report all financial resources received and used for those services traditionally provided by a government, except those required to be accounted for and reported in another fund. The General Fund includes transactions for services such as professional and legal services paid by the Authority in connection with the restructuring of the debts of the Commonwealth and its instrumentalities.



(A Component Unit of the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico)

### NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS June 30, 2019

In accordance with GASB Statement No. 54, *Fund Balance Reporting and Governmental Fund Type Definitions*, the classification of fund balance is based on the extent to which the Authority is bound to observe constraints imposed upon the use of resources in the governmental funds. The classifications are as follows:

- Nonspendable Amounts that are not in a spendable form or are legally or contractually required to be maintained intact.
- Restricted Amounts that are legally restricted by outside parties, constitutional provisions, or enabling legislation for a specific purpose.
- Committed Amounts that are constrained for specific purposes that are internally imposed by the government's formal action at the highest level of decision-making authority.
- Assigned includes fund balance amounts that are constrained by the Authority and are intended to be
  used for specific purposes that are neither considered restricted nor committed.
- Unassigned is the residual classification for the General Fund. In a governmental fund other than the General Fund, a negative amount indicates that the expenditures incurred for a specific purpose exceeded the amounts in the fund that are restricted, committed, and assigned to that purpose.

The Authority has only an unassigned fund balance.

The Authority does not have a formal minimum fund balance policy.

#### **Measurement Focus and Basis of Accounting**

**Government-Wide Financial Statements** – The government-wide financial statements are reported using the economic resources measurement focus and the accrual basis of accounting. Revenue is recorded when earned and expenses are recorded when a liability is incurred, regardless of the timing of related cash flows.

**Governmental Fund Financial Statements** – The governmental fund financial statements are reported using the current financial resources measurement focus and the modified accrual basis of accounting. Revenue is recognized as soon as it is both measurable and available, and net of estimated overpayments (as applicable) and amounts considered not collectible. Revenue is considered to be available when it is collectible within the current period or soon enough thereafter to pay liabilities of the current period. Other revenues are considered to be measurable and available only when cash is received.

Expenditures are generally recorded when a liability is incurred, as under accrual basis of accounting. However, compensated absences are recorded as expenditures when matured. General capital asset acquisitions are reported as expenditures in governmental funds.

A summary reconciliation of the difference between total fund balance as reflected in the governmental funds balance sheet and net position of Governmental Activities as shown on the government-wide statement of net position is presented in an accompanying reconciliation of the balance sheet of governmental funds to the statement of net position.

A summary reconciliation of the difference between net change in fund balance as reflected in the governmental funds statement of revenues, expenditures, and change in fund balance and change in net position in the statement of activities of the governmental-wide financial statements is presented in the accompanying reconciliation of statement of revenues, expenditures, and change in fund balance of governmental funds to the statement of activities.



(A Component Unit of the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico)

NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS June 30, 2019

#### **Accounts Receivable**

Accounts receivable are stated net of estimated allowance for uncollectible accounts. The allowance is based on the evaluation of the risk characteristics of the receivable, including past collection experience and current economic conditions. Write-offs are recorded against the allowance when management believes that collectability is unlikely. Recoveries of amounts previously charged off are credited to the allowance. Because of uncertainties inherent in the estimation process, management's estimate may change in the future.

### **Prepaid Expenses**

Certain payments to vendors represent costs applicable to future accounting periods and are recorded as prepaid items in the government-wide financial statements.

#### **Capital Assets**

Capital assets are stated at cost less accumulated depreciation. Capital assets are defined by the Authority as assets that have a cost of \$500 or more at the date of acquisition and have an expected useful life of three or more years. Contributed assets are recorded at estimated fair value at the time received. Depreciation is charged to operations and included within expenses and is computed on the straight-line basis over the estimated useful lives of the depreciable assets. In governmental funds financial statements, capital assets are recorded as expenditures, and no depreciation is recognized. Costs of maintenance and repairs which do not improve or extend the lives of the respective assets are charged to expense as incurred. Estimated useful lives are as follows:

Capital assets	Years
Information systems	3–5 years
Office furniture and equipment	5 years
Vehicles	5 years

The Authority follows the provisions of GASB Statement No. 42, Accounting and Financial Reporting for Impairment of Capital Assets and for Insurance Recoveries, an amendment to GASB Statement No.34. This statement establishes guidance for accounting and reporting for the impairment of capital assets and for insurance recoveries. In accordance with these provisions, governments are required to evaluate prominent events or changes in circumstances affecting capital assets to determine whether impairment of a capital asset has occurred. Such events or changes in circumstances that may be indicative of impairment include evidence of physical damage, enactment or approval of laws or regulations or other changes in environmental factors, technological changes or evidence of obsolescence, changes in the manner or duration of use of a capital asset, and construction stoppage, among others. The Authority evaluated its capital assets as required by GASB Statement No. 42 and no impairment was identified during the fiscal year ended June 30, 2019.



(A Component Unit of the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico)

NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS June 30, 2019

#### **Compensated Absences**

The vacation policy of the Authority generally provides for the accumulation of 1.25 days per month up to an annual amount of 15 days. Vacation time accumulated is fully vested by the employees from the first day of work up to a maximum of 60 days. Employees generally accumulate sick leave at a rate of 1.5 days per month up to an annual maximum of 18 days and a maximum accumulation of 90 days. Act 26-2017 was enacted to modify the existent legal and judicial framework to be able to comply with the Fiscal Plan approved by the Oversight Board. In addition to accrual modifications, Act 26-2017 also altered the liquidation terms. After the enactment of Act 26-2017, only compensation of accrued vacation leaves, up to 60 days, is paid upon employment termination. In order to be eligible to receive compensation, an employee must have been employed for at least three months. Accumulated unpaid sickness days are no longer liquidated upon employment termination. The liability for compensated absences reported in the government-wide financial statements has been calculated using the vesting method, in which leave amount for an employee who currently is eligible to receive termination payments and other employees who are expected to become eligible in the future to receive such payments upon termination, are included. The liability has been calculated based on the employees' current salary level and includes payroll related costs (e.g., social security and Medicare tax).

#### **Termination Benefits**

The Authority accounts for termination benefits in accordance with GASB Statement No. 47, *Accounting for Termination Benefits*. Pursuant to the provisions of GASB Statement No. 47, in financial statements prepared on the accrual basis of accounting, employers should recognize a liability and expense for voluntary termination benefits (for example, early retirement incentives) when the offer is accepted, and the amount can be estimated. A liability and expense for involuntary termination benefits (for example, severance benefits) should be recognized in the government-wide financial statements when: (i) a plan of termination has been approved by those with the authority to commit the government to the plan, (ii) the plan has been communicated to the employees, and (iii) the amount can be estimated. In financial statements prepared on the modified accrual basis of accounting, liabilities and expenditures for termination benefits should be recognized to the extent the liabilities are normally expected to be liquidated with expendable available financial resources.

### **Risk Management**

To minimize the risk of loss, the Authority purchases insurance coverage for public liability, hazard, automobile, crime, and bonding as well as workmen's compensation insurance for employees. The selection of the insurer has to be approved by the Public Insurance Office of the Department of Treasury of the Commonwealth. Insurance coverage is updated annually to account for changes in operating risk.

#### **Use of Estimates**

The preparation of the basic financial statements in conformity with U.S. GAAP requires management to make estimates and assumptions that affect the reported amounts of assets and liabilities, disclosure of contingent assets and liabilities at the date of the basic financial statements, and the reported amounts of revenue and expenses during the reporting period. Actual results could differ from those estimates.



(A Component Unit of the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico)

NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS June 30, 2019

### **Accounting Pronouncements Issued but Not Yet Effective**

The following new accounting standards have been issued but are not yet effective:

- GASB Statement No. 83, Certain Asset Retirement Obligations. This Statement addresses accounting and financial reporting for certain asset retirement obligations (AROs). An ARO is a legally enforceable liability associated with the retirement of a tangible capital asset. A government that has legal obligations to perform future asset retirement activities related to its tangible capital assets should recognize a liability based on the guidance in this Statement. The requirements of this Statement are effective for reporting periods beginning after June 15, 2018. Earlier application is encouraged. The requirements of the Statement are effective for reporting periods after June 15, 2018, as amended by GASB Statement No. 95, Postponement of the Effective Dates of Certain Authoritative Guidance.
- GASB Statement No. 84, Fiduciary Activities. The objective of this Statement is to improve guidance regarding the identification of fiduciary activities for accounting and financial reporting purposes and how those activities should be reported. The requirements of this Statement are effective for reporting periods beginning after December 15, 2018. Earlier application is encouraged. The requirements of the Statement are effective for reporting periods after December 15, 2018, as amended by GASB Statement No. 95, Postponement of the Effective Dates of Certain Authoritative Guidance.
- GASB Statement No. 87, Leases. The objective of this Statement is to better meet the information needs of financial statement users by improving accounting and financial reporting for leases by governments. This Statement increases the usefulness of governments' financial statements by requiring recognition of certain lease assets and liabilities for leases that previously were classified as operating leases and recognized as inflows of resources or outflows of resources based on the payment provisions of the contract. It establishes a single model for lease accounting based on the foundational principle that leases are financings of the right to use an underlying asset. Under this Statement, a lessee is required to recognize a lease liability and an intangible right-to-use lease asset, and a lessor is required to recognize a lease receivable and a deferred inflow of resources, thereby enhancing the relevance and consistency of information about governments' leasing activities. The requirements of this Statement are effective for fiscal years beginning after December 15, 2019. The requirements of the Statement are effective for reporting periods after December 15, 2019, as amended by GASB Statement No. 95, Postponement of the Effective Dates of Certain Authoritative Guidance.



(A Component Unit of the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico)

NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS June 30, 2019

- GASB Statement No. 88, Certain Disclosures Related to Debt, Including Direct Borrowings and **Direct Placements.** The primary objective of this Statement is to improve the information that is disclosed in notes to government financial statements related to debt, including direct borrowings and direct placements. It also clarifies which liabilities governments should include when disclosing information related to debt. This Statement defines debt for purposes of disclosure in notes to financial statements as a liability that arises from a contractual obligation to pay cash (or other assets that may be used in lieu of cash) in one or more payments to settle an amount that is fixed at the date the contractual obligation is established. This Statement requires that additional essential information related to debt be disclosed in notes to financial statements, including unused lines of credit; assets pledged as collateral for the debt; and terms specified in debt agreements related to significant events of default with finance-related consequences, significant termination events with finance-related consequences, and significant subjective acceleration clauses. For notes to financial statements related to debt, this Statement also requires that existing and additional information be provided for direct borrowings and direct placements of debt separately from other debt. The requirements of this Statement are effective for reporting periods beginning after June 15, 2018. Earlier application is encouraged. The requirements of the Statement are effective for reporting periods after June 15, 2018, as amended by GASB Statement No. 95, Postponement of the Effective Dates of Certain Authoritative Guidance.
- GASB Statement No. 89, Accounting for Interest Cost Incurred Before the End of a Construction Period. This Statement establishes accounting requirements for interest cost incurred before the end of a construction period. Such interest cost includes all interest that previously was accounted for in accordance with the requirements of paragraphs 5-22 of Statement No. 62, Codification of Accounting and Financial Reporting Guidance Contained in Pre-November 30, 1989 FASB and AICPA Pronouncements, which are superseded by this Statement. This Statement requires that interest cost incurred before the end of a construction period be recognized as an expense in the period in which the cost is incurred for financial statements prepared using the economic resources measurement focus. As a result, interest cost incurred before the end of a construction period will not be included in the historical cost of a capital asset reported in a business-type activity or enterprise fund. This Statement also reiterates that in financial statements prepared using the current financial resources measurement focus, interest cost incurred before the end of a construction period should be recognized as an expenditure on a basis consistent with governmental fund accounting principles. The requirements of this Statement are effective for reporting periods beginning after December 15, 2019. Earlier application is encouraged. The requirements of the Statement are effective for reporting periods after December 15, 2019, as amended by GASB Statement No. 95, Postponement of the Effective Dates of Certain Authoritative Guidance.
- GASB Statement No. 90, Majority Equity Interests. The primary objectives of this Statement are to improve the consistency and comparability of reporting a government's majority equity interest in a legally separate organization and to improve the relevance of financial statement information for certain component units. It defines a majority equity interest and specifies that a majority equity interest in a legally separate organization should be reported as an investment if a government's holding of the equity interest meets the definition of an investment. The requirements of this Statement are effective for reporting periods beginning after December 15, 2018. Earlier application is encouraged. The requirements of the Statement are effective for reporting periods after December 15, 2018, as amended by GASB Statement No. 95, Postponement of the Effective Dates of Certain Authoritative Guidance.



(A Component Unit of the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico)

NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS June 30, 2019

• GASB Statement No. 91, Conduit Debt Obligations. The primary objectives of this Statement are to provide a single method of reporting conduit debt obligations by issuers and eliminate diversity in practice associated with (i) commitments extended by issuers, (ii) arrangements associated with conduit debt obligations, and (iii) related note disclosures. This Statement achieves those objectives by clarifying the existing definition of a conduit debt obligation; establishing that a conduit debt obligation is not a liability of the issuer; establishing standards for accounting and financial reporting of additional commitments and voluntary commitments extended by issuers and arrangements associated with conduit debt obligations; and improving required note disclosures.

This Statement also addresses arrangements - often characterized as leases - that are associated with conduit debt obligations. In those arrangements, capital assets are constructed or acquired with the proceeds of a conduit debt obligation and used by third-party obligors in the course of their activities. Payments from third-party obligors are intended to cover and coincide with debt service payments. During those arrangements, issuers retain the titles to the capital assets. Those titles may or may not pass to the obligors at the end of the arrangements.

This Statement requires issuers to disclose general information about their conduit debt obligations, organized by type of commitment, including the aggregate outstanding principal amount of the issuers' conduit debt obligations and a description of each type of commitment. The requirements of this Statement are effective for reporting periods beginning after December 15, 2020. Earlier application is encouraged. The requirements of the Statement are effective for reporting periods after December 15, 2020, as amended by GASB Statement No. 95, *Postponement of the Effective Dates of Certain Authoritative Guidance*.

GASB Statement No. 92. Omnibus 2020. The objectives of this Statement are to enhance comparability in accounting and financial reporting and to improve the consistency of authoritative literature by addressing practice issues that have been identified during implementation and application of certain GASB Statements. This Statement addresses a variety of topics and includes specific provisions about the following: The effective date of Statement No. 87, Leases, and Implementation Guide No. 2019-3, Leases, for interim financial reports; reporting of intra-entity transfers of assets between a primary government employer and a component unit defined benefit pension plan or defined benefit other postemployment benefit (OPEB) plan; the applicability of Statement No. 73, Accounting and Financial Reporting for Pensions and Related Assets That Are Not within the Scope of GASB Statement 68, and Amendments to Certain Provisions of GASB Statements 67 and 68, as amended, and Statement No. 74, Financial Reporting for Postemployment Benefit Plans Other Than Pension Plans, as amended, to reporting assets accumulated for postemployment benefits; the applicability of certain requirements of Statement No. 84, Fiduciary Activities, to postemployment benefit arrangements; measurement of liabilities (and assets, if any) related to asset retirement obligations (AROs) in a government acquisition; reporting by public entity risk pools for amounts that are recoverable from reinsurers or excess insurers; reference to nonrecurring fair value measurements of assets or liabilities in authoritative literature; and terminology used to refer to derivative instruments. The requirements of this Statement are effective for reporting periods beginning after June 15, 2020. Earlier application is encouraged. The requirements of the Statement are effective for reporting periods after June 15, 2020, as amended by GASB Statement No. 95, Postponement of the Effective Dates of Certain Authoritative Guidance.



(A Component Unit of the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico)

### NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS June 30, 2019

• GASB Statement No. 93, Replacement of Interbank Offered Rates (IBOR). The objective of this Statement is to address accounting and financial reporting implications that result from the replacement of an IBOR most notably the London Interbank Offered Rate (LIBOR). As a result of global reference rate reform, LIBOR is expected to cease to exist in its current form at the end of 2021, prompting governments to amend or replace financial instruments for the purpose of replacing LIBOR with other reference rates, by either changing the reference rate or adding or changing fallback provisions related to the reference rate.

This statement achieves its objective by:

- Providing exceptions for certain hedging derivative instruments to the hedge accounting termination provisions when an IBOR is replaced as the reference rate of the hedging derivative instrument's variable payment.
- Clarifying the hedge accounting termination provisions when a hedged item is amended to replace the reference rate.
- Clarifying that the uncertainty related to the continued availability of IBORs does not, by itself, affect the assessment of whether the occurrence of a hedged expected transaction is probable.
- Removing LIBOR as an appropriate benchmark interest rate for the qualitative evaluation of the effectiveness of an interest rate swap.
- Identifying a Secured Overnight Financing Rate and the Effective Federal Funds Rate as appropriate benchmark interest rates for the qualitative evaluation of the effectiveness of an interest rate swap.
- Clarifying the definition of reference rate, as it is used in GASB Statement No. 53, as amended.
- Providing an exception to the lease modifications guidance in GASB Statement No. 87, as amended, for certain lease contracts that are amended solely to replace an IBOR as the rate upon which variable payments depend.

The removal of LIBOR as an appropriate benchmark interest rate is effective for reporting periods ending after December 31, 2021. All other requirements of this Statement are effective for reporting periods beginning after June 15, 2020. Earlier application is encouraged. The exceptions to the existing provisions for hedge accounting termination and lease modifications in this Statement will reduce the cost of the accounting and financial reporting ramifications of replacing IBORs with other reference rates. The reliability and relevance of reported information will be maintained by requiring that agreements that effectively maintain an existing hedging arrangement continue to be accounted for in the same manner as before the replacement of a reference rate. As a result, this Statement will preserve the consistency and comparability of reporting hedging derivative instruments and leases after governments amend or replace agreements to replace an IBOR.

The requirements of the Statement are effective for reporting periods after June 15, 2020, as amended by GASB Statement No. 95, *Postponement of the Effective Dates of Certain Authoritative Guidance*.



(A Component Unit of the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico)

NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS June 30, 2019

> GASB Statement No. 94, Public Private and Public-Public Partnership and Availability Payment Arrangement. The primary objective of this Statement is to improve financial reporting by addressing issues related to public-private and public-public partnership arrangements (PPPs). A PPP is an arrangement in which a government (the transferor) contracts with an operator (a governmental or nongovernmental entity) to provide public services by conveying control of the right to operate or use a nonfinancial asset, such as infrastructure or other capital asset (the underlying PPP asset), for a period of time in an exchange or exchange-like transaction. Some PPPs meet the requirements of a service concession arrangement (SCA), which is defined as: (1) the operator collects and is compensated by fees from third parties; (2) the transferor determines or has the ability to modify or approve which services the operator is required to provide, to whom the operator is required to provide the services, and the prices or rates that can be charged for the services; and (3) the transferor is entitled to significant residual interest in the service utility of the underlying PPP asset at the end of the arrangement. This Statement also provides guidance for accounting and financial reporting for availability payment arrangements (APAs). An APA is an arrangement in which a government compensates an operator for services that may include designing, constructing, financing, maintaining, or operating an underlying nonfinancial asset for a period of time in an exchange or exchange-like transaction.

The requirements of this Statement are effective for fiscal years beginning after June 15, 2022, and all reporting periods thereafter. Earlier application is encouraged.

GASB Statement No. 95, Postponement of the Effective Dates of Certain Authoritative Guidance.
The primary objective of this Statement is to provide temporary relief to governments and other
stakeholders in light of the COVID-19 pandemic. That objective is accomplished by postponing the effective
dates of certain provisions in Statements and Implementation Guides that first became effective or are
scheduled to become effective for periods beginning after June 15, 2018, and later.

The effective dates of certain provisions contained in the following pronouncements are postponed by one year:

- Statement No. 83, Certain Asset Retirement Obligations
- Statement No. 84, Fiduciary Activities
- Statement No. 88, Certain Disclosures Related to Debt, including Direct Borrowings and Direct Placements
- Statement No. 89, Accounting for Interest Cost Incurred before the End of a Construction Period
- Statement No. 90, Majority Equity Interests
- Statement No. 91, Conduit Debt Obligations
- Statement No. 92, Omnibus 2020
- Statement No. 93, Replacement of Interbank Offered Rates
- Implementation Guide No. 2017-3, Accounting and Financial Reporting for Postemployment Benefits Other Than Pensions (and Certain Issues Related to OPEB Plan Reporting)
- Implementation Guide No. 2018-1, Implementation Guidance Update—2018
- Implementation Guide No. 2019-1, Implementation Guidance Update—2019
- Implementation Guide No. 2019-2, Fiduciary Activities



(A Component Unit of the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico)

### NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS June 30, 2019

The effective dates of the following pronouncements are postponed by 18 months:

- Statement No. 87, Leases
- Implementation Guide No. 2019-3, Leases.

Earlier application of the provisions addressed in this Statement is encouraged and is permitted to the extent specified in each pronouncement as originally issued.

The requirements of this Statement are effective immediately.

• GASB Statement No. 96, Subscription-Based Information Technology Arrangements. This Statement provides guidance on the accounting and financial reporting for subscription-based information technology arrangements (SBITAs) for government end users (governments). This Statement (1) defines a SBITA; (2) establishes that a SBITA results in a right-to-use subscription asset—an intangible asset—and a corresponding subscription liability; (3) provides the capitalization criteria for outlays other than subscription payments, including implementation costs of a SBITA; and (4) requires note disclosures regarding a SBITA. To the extent relevant, the standards for SBITAs are based on the standards established in Statement No. 87, Leases, as amended.

The requirements of this Statement are effective for fiscal years beginning after June 15, 2022, and all reporting periods thereafter. Earlier application is encouraged.

• GASB Statement No. 97, Certain Component Criteria, and Accounting and Financial Reporting for Internal Revenue Code Section 457 Deferred Compensation Plans - An Amendment of GASB Statements No. 14 and No. 84, and a Supersession of GASB Statement No. 32. The primary objectives of this Statement are to (1) increase consistency and comparability related to the reporting of fiduciary component units in circumstances in which a potential component unit does not have a governing board and the primary government performs the duties that a governing board typically would perform; (2) mitigate costs associated with the reporting of certain defined contribution pension plans, defined contribution other than postemployment benefit (OPEB) plans, and employee benefit plans other than pension plans or OPEB plans (other employee benefit plans) as fiduciary component units in fiduciary fund financial statements; and (3) enhance the relevance, consistency, and comparability of the accounting and financial reporting for Internal Revenue Code (IRC) Section 457 deferred compensation plans (Section 457 plans) that meet the definition of a pension plan and for benefits provided through those plans.

The following requirements of this Statement are effective immediately: (1) exemption of primary governments that perform the duties that a governing board typically performs from treating the absence of a governing board the same as the appointment of a voting majority of a governing board in determining whether they are financially accountable for defined contribution pension plans, defined contribution OPEB plans, or other employee benefit plans, and (2) limitation on the applicability of the financial burden criterion in paragraph 7 of Statement 84 to defined benefit pension plans and defined benefit OPEB plans that are administered through trusts that meet the criteria in paragraph 3 of Statement 67 or paragraph 3 of Statement 74, respectively.



(A Component Unit of the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico)

NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS June 30, 2019

The requirements of this Statement that are related to the accounting and financial reporting for Section 457 plans are effective for fiscal years beginning after June 15, 2021. For purposes of determining whether a primary government is financially accountable for a potential component unit, the requirements of this Statement that provide that for all other arrangements, the absence of a governing board be treated the same as the appointment of a voting majority of a governing board if the primary government performs the duties that a governing board typically would perform, are effective for reporting periods beginning after June 15, 2021. Earlier application of those requirements is encouraged and permitted by requirement as specified within this Statement.

The Board considered the effective dates for the requirements of this Statement in light of the COVID-19 pandemic and in concert with Statement No. 95, *Postponement of the Effective Dates of Certain Authoritative Guidance*.

Management is evaluating the impact that these Statements will have on the Authority's basic financial statements.

#### 3. UNCERTAINTY AND LIQUIDITY RISK

The Authority's main source of revenue consists of legislative appropriations from the Commonwealth. As a result, the Authority's operations are dependent on the Commonwealth's ability to continue providing funding to the Authority through legislative appropriations. The Commonwealth is in the midst of a profound fiscal crisis and is in the process of restructuring its liabilities under Title III of PROMESA.

### 4. CASH AND DEPOSITS

Custodial credit risk is the risk that, in the event of a financial institution's failure, the Authority's deposits may not be returned to it. The Commonwealth requires that public funds deposited in commercial banks in Puerto Rico be fully collateralized for the amount deposited in excess of federal depository insurance.

The table presented below discloses the level of custodial credit risk assumed by the Authority as of June 30, 2019. As of June 30, 2019, none of the Authority's depository balance is uninsured and uncollateralized as follows:

	 Carrying amount		Bank balance	uni	mount insured and llaterized
Cash	\$ 57,689,779	\$	57,701,690	\$	



(A Component Unit of the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico)

NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS June 30, 2019

### 5. ACCOUNTS RECEIVABLE, NET OF ALLOWANCE

As of June 30, 2019, the Authority's accounts receivable, net of allowance, is composed of the following:

Description	 Amount
University of Puerto Rico	\$ 901,700
Puerto Rico Sales Tax Financing Corporation	360,036
Puerto Rico Public-Private Partnership Authority	293,372
Municipalities	210,407
Banco Popular de Puerto Rico	59,742
Government Development Bank for Puerto Rico	23,048
Municipal Finance Corporation	16,000
Governor Office	5,381
Puerto Rico Health Department	2,565
Puerto Rico Infrastructure Financing Authority	 171
Total accounts receivable	1,872,422
Less: allowance for uncollectible account	 (23,048)
Net receivables	\$ 1,849,374

### 6. CAPITAL ASSETS

Capital assets activity as of June 30, 2019, was as follows:

	Beginning Balance		Additions		Reductions		Ending balance	
Capital assets:								
Furniture and equipment	\$	353,869	\$	174,513	\$	-	\$	528,382
Vehicle		53,259		30,051		-		83,310
Information systems		10,669		112,226				122,895
Total capital assets		417,797		316,790				734,587
Less accumulated depreciation and amortization for:								
Furniture and equipment		(25,213)		(85,747)		-		(110,960)
Vehicle		(10,652)		(15,660)		-		(26,312)
Information systems		(3,057)		(28, 195)				(31,252)
Total accumulated depreciation								
and amortization		(38,922)		(129,602)				(168,524)
Total capital assets - net	\$	378,875	\$	187,188	\$		\$	566,063



(A Component Unit of the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico)

NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS June 30, 2019

#### 7. ACCOUNTS PAYABLE AND ACCRUED LIABILITIES

At June 30, 2019, the Authority's accounts payable and accrued liabilities are composed of the following:

Description	 Amount		
Debt restructuring and Title III bankruptcy cases	\$ 15,723,159		
Other services	1,668,877		
Accrued expenses	 1,583,724		
	\$ 18,975,760		

#### 8. COMPENSATED ABSENCES

The activity for compensated absences during the year ended June 30, 2019, is as follows:

Description	Beginning balance	Additions	Ending balance	Due within one year	
Accrued vacation	\$ 411,875	\$ 1,131,451	\$ (929,722)	\$ 613,604	\$ 420,182

### 9. RETIREMENT BENEFITS SYSTEMS

### PayGo Pension Reform

The Defined Benefit Pension Plan (the Plan) for Participants of the Employees' Retirement System of the Government of the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico (the System or ERS) was created pursuant to Act No. 447 on May 15, 1951, as amended (Act No. 447), to provide pension and other benefits to retired employees of the Commonwealth, its public corporations and municipalities. Prior to the effect of Act No. 106 of August 23, 2017 (Act No. 106-2017), the Plan was administered by the System. Effective July 1, 2017, all employer contributions were eliminated pursuant to Act No. 106-2017 and the Commonwealth implemented a "pay-as-you-go" (PayGo) system for the payment of pensions. Also pursuant to Act No. 106-2017, the System was required to liquidate its assets and transfer the net proceeds to the Department of Treasury of the Commonwealth to pay pension benefits.

As a result of the implementation of the PayGo system, the Plan does not meet the criteria in paragraph 4 of GASB Statement No. 68, Accounting and Financial Reporting for Pensions, to be considered a plan that is administered through a trust or equivalent arrangement and, therefore, is required to apply the guidance in GASB Statement No. 73, Accounting and Financial Reporting for Pensions and Related Assets That Are Not within the Scope of GASB Statement 68, and Amendments to Certain Provisions of GASB Statements 67 and 68. Under the guidance of GASB Statement No. 73, the Commonwealth and its component units are considered to be one employer, and are classified for financial reporting purposes as a single-employer defined benefit pension plan.



(A Component Unit of the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico)

NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS June 30, 2019

On June 27, 2017, the Treasury Department issued Circular Letter No. 1300-46-17 to convey to the central government agencies, public corporations and municipalities new implementation procedures for adopting, effective July 1, 2017, the new PayGo system. With the start of fiscal year 2018, employers' contributions, contributions ordered by special laws, and the Additional Uniform Contribution were all eliminated.

The PayGo system was one component of Act No. 106-2017. The Act created the legal framework so that the Commonwealth can guarantee benefit payments to current pensioners through the PayGo system. Approximately \$2 billion was allocated for these purposes in each of the budgets for fiscal year 2018 and fiscal year 2019. Act No. 106-2017 also created a Defined Contributions Plan, similar to a 401(k) plan, which is managed by a private entity. Future benefits will not be paid by the Retirement Systems.

Act No. 106-2017, among other things, amended Act No. 12 with respect to ERS's governance, funding and benefits for active members of the actual program and new hired members. Under Act No. 106-2017, ERS's board of trustees was eliminated and a new Retirement Board was created. The Retirement Board is currently responsible for governing ERS, the Judiciary Retirement System (JRS), and the Teachers Retirement System (TRS).

Act No. 106-2017 terminated the previously existing pension programs for ERS participants as of June 30, 2017. The members of the prior programs and new System members hired on and after July 1, 2017, have been enrolled in a new defined contributions program selected by the Retirement Board. The accumulated balance on the accounts of the prior program were transferred to the member accounts in the new defined contributions program, effective as of June 22, 2020. ERS's active members of the defined contributions program retained their benefits as stated under Act No. 91 of March 29, 2003.

Act No. 106-2017 also ordered a suspension of ERS's loan programs and ordered a merger of the administrative structures of the Retirement Systems. At the Retirement Board's discretion, the administration of ERS benefits may be externalized. The employees of ERS that are not retained under the new administrative structure will be transferred to other public agencies in conformity with Act No. 8 of February 8, 2017. In addition, Act No. 106-2017 repealed the Voluntary Early Retirement Law, Act No. 211 of 2015, while creating an incentive, opportunities and retraining program for public workers.

### 10. TERMINATION BENEFITS

During the fiscal year ended June 30, 2017, the Authority extended to its employees a new voluntary early retirement program. This program was approved by the Authority's Board of Directors based on the provisions of Act No. 211, which was enacted on December 8, 2015. Act No. 211 provides that eligible employees may retire from employment with the Authority in exchange for an early pension and other benefits. Act No. 211 only applied to employees with twenty years or more participation in ERS who have not reached 61 years of age.

Act No. 211 provides that the employee will receive an annuity equivalent to 60% of the average compensation, as of December 31, 2015, and until the participating member attains 61 years of age, the age at which the employee will become part of ERS. The Authority is responsible for the payment of the employer contribution to Social Security and Medicare, based on 60% of the average compensation as of December 31, 2015. The Authority is also responsible for the payment of the related employee and employer contributions to ERS based on 100% of average salary as of December 31, 2015, for amounts which guarantees a 50% minimum compensation to eligible employee of its average compensation as of June 30, 2013. The participating employee will also receive the benefits of health insurance for a period not more than two years until he or she reaches 61 years of age.



(A Component Unit of the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico)

NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS June 30, 2019

As of June 30, 2019, the total liability related to these early termination benefits was \$1,362,600.

### 11. COMMITMENTS AND CONTINGENCIES

#### **Lease Commitments**

The Authority leases office space in what is known as "Minillas" from Public Building Authority. Principally, office space is leased under an operating lease agreement that expired on July 1, 2018 and is currently on an month to month basis.

Rent charged to operations in fiscal year 2019 amounted to approximately \$513 thousand.

#### Contingencies

Legal contingencies were evaluated through September 29, 2021, the date the basic financial statements were available to be issued, to determine if any such events should either be recognized or disclosed in the basic financial statements for fiscal year 2019. Management, with the advice of external counsel, have evaluated all legal claims and conclude that an accrual for monetary damages is not necessary for these litigation contingencies.

#### 12. SUBSEQUENT EVENTS

Subsequent events were evaluated through September 29, 2021, to determine if any such events should either be recognized or disclosed in the 2019 basic financial statements. The subsequent events disclosed below are principally those related to the Authority's operations.

### The Early Retirement Obligation Trust

The Qualifying Modification and the GDB Restructuring Act approved by the PROMESA Title VI Court authorized GDB to carry out the transactions related to the Early Retirement Obligation Trust (ERO). On August 6, 2019, GDB, as the settlor, and the Authority, as the trustee, created the deed for the constitution of the ERO. The GDB Restructuring Act authorized the GDB to establish an irrevocable trust for the benefit of former employees of GDB receiving payments under the Early Retirement Programs (ERP) to satisfy all its obligations under such programs. The GDB Restructuring Act provided that such trust will constitute a governmental instrumentality of the Commonwealth.

GDB segregated approximately \$18.3 million to comply with its obligations to retired GDB employees and other beneficiaries under the following programs (collectively the Early Retirement Programs or ERP); (1) Act 70 of 2010, (2) Act 112 of 2000, (3) Act 188 of 2007, (4) Act 211 of 2015, and (5) the voluntary separation program implemented by resolution of GDB Board of Directors on March 17, 2017, to ensure that the beneficiaries receive the benefits they are entitled to.

The trust will have a juridical personality separate and independent from the trustee and constitute a governmental instrumentality of the Commonwealth. The trust will terminate at the time the trust assets are transferred to the beneficiaries as provided in the ERP. The trustee or any successors thereof is authorized to continue exercising its functions as trustee during the term that may be necessary for purposes of liquidating the trust and delivering the trust assets to beneficiaries in accordance with the deed, the ERP and the laws of the Commonwealth.



(A Component Unit of the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico)

NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS June 30, 2019

A corpus account was established (\$1,000) by the trustee, and legal title over properties transferred to the trust were placed under the name of the trustee. The beneficiaries of the trust will be any former employee or other beneficiary of GDB that is currently receiving payments under the ERP. No part of the trust shall inure to the benefit of or be distributable to persons whether private or public other than beneficiaries, except for the necessary disbursements for the adequate administration of the trust and the investment of trust funds. The trustee will have the same rights and powers granted to GDB with respect to the trust assets under the ERP, in other words, the trustee is given full and complete power and authority over the trust assets with few exceptions. All costs, charges and expenses of the trust and of the management thereof will be paid from the trust assets.

The Authority entered a contract with a financial institution to delegate various of its trustee responsibilities in the ERO. As of January 31, 2021, the ERO had total assets of approximately \$13 million and is making payment to around 40 active participants or aggregated monthly payments of approximately \$125,000 to former employees of GDB. Most of the GDB employees have already transitioned to the ERS and termination of the trust is expected by year 2030, when the last employee will become part of the ERS.

#### **Economic Stabilization Measures**

On March 23, 2020, the Oversight Board agreed with the Commonwealth to provide support to the Puerto Rican people, frontline workers, educators and students, and small businesses. The \$787 million Emergency Measure Support Package consists of \$500 million that had to be authorized as an incremental appropriation to the fiscal year 2020 General Fund budget in compliance with the budgetary process under PROMESA, \$157 million of reapportionment within the current fiscal year 2020 Commonwealth General Fund budget, and \$130 million of Federal funds. This Emergency Measures Support Package is in addition to the availability of \$160 million from Puerto Rico's Emergency Reserve Fund, which the Oversight Board has authorized.

On March 27, 2020, then President Trump signed into law the *Coronavirus, Aid, Relief, and Economic Security Act* (CARES Act), commonly known as "Phase Three" of coronavirus economic relief. The CARES Act provides a stimulus to individuals, businesses, and hospitals in response to the economic distress caused by the COVID-19 pandemic; creates a \$349 billion loan program for small businesses, including 501(c)(3) non-profits and physician practices; allocates \$500 billion for assistance to businesses, states, and municipalities; expands telehealth services in Medicare, including services unrelated to COVID-19 treatments; expands eligibility for unemployment insurance and provides people with an additional \$600 per week on top of the unemployment amount determined by each state; expands the Defense Production Act, allowing for a period of two years when the government may correct any shortfall in resources without regard to the current expenditure limit of \$50 million; provides the U.S. Secretary of the Treasury with the authority to make loans or loan guarantees to states, municipalities, and eligible businesses and loosens a variety of regulations prior legislation imposed through the Dodd-Frank Wall Street Reform and Consumer Protection Act, the Economic Stabilization Act of 2008, and others; and authorizes supplemental appropriations to help the government respond to COVID-19 pandemic emergency.



(A Component Unit of the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico)

NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS June 30, 2019

On March 11, 2021, President Biden signed into law the American Rescue Plan Act of 2021 (the American Rescue Plan), which provided an additional \$1.9 trillion stimulus relief for the COVID-19 pandemic in the United States, including the territories. The American Rescue Plan built upon the measures in the CARES Act and Appropriations Act, including by providing for, among other things, (i) \$1,400 direct payments to individuals making up to \$75,000 per year and \$2,800 for couples making up to \$150,000 per year (which phase out at \$80,000 and \$160,000 respectively), plus an additional \$1,400 for each child and/or adult dependent; (ii) an extension of expanded unemployment benefits with a \$300 weekly supplement through September 6, 2021; (iii) various tax benefits; (iv) grants to small businesses; (v) education and housing assistance funding; (vi) additional COVID-19 related funding; and (vii) transportation-related funding. For the first time ever, the American Rescue Plan permanently expanded the federal Earned Income Tax Credit (EITC) and Child Tax Credit (CTC) to Puerto Rico and the U.S. territories. The U.S. Joint Committee on Taxation estimated that the EITC reform likely will result in nearly \$8.1 billion in federal payments to all territories over the next decade (of which Puerto Rico would receive the largest portion), and the CTC reform likely will result in more than \$4.5 billion in payments to Puerto Rico families through 2026.

#### **Coronavirus Relief Fund**

On May 15, 2020, the Governor of Puerto Rico issued Administrative Bulletin OE-2020-040 (the Bulletin), under which the Commonwealth formally adopted the Strategic Disbursement Plan of the funds assigned to Puerto Rico through the Coronavirus Relief Fund (CRF) established by the Coronavirus Aid, Relief, and Economic Security Act (CARES Act). Among other things creates a steering committee composed of the Department of Treasury, Office of Management and Budget and the Authority in order to provide technical assistance and oversight to funds received related to Cares Act.

Puerto Rico, like the vast majority of jurisdictions in the United States and other Countries in the world, is experiencing an unprecedented emergency as a consequence of the COVID-19 pandemic. Since the beginning of the emergency, the Commonwealth has implemented measures to address the emergency. On March 12, 2020, the Governor of Puerto Rico issued Administrative Bulletin OE-2020-020 through which formally declared a state of emergency due to the imminent impact of the coronavirus in Puerto Rico.

As part of the measures to deal with the emergency caused by the COVID-19 pandemic, the Federal Government enacted the CARES Act. This statute contains multiple sources of aid for citizens, businesses, as well as for state and territorial governments. Among the measures included in the CARES Act is the creation of the CRF, which was funded by an initial allocation of \$150 billion. These funds must be distributed by the Department of the Federal Treasury to the fifty states, Washington DC, local governments, territories and governments of Native American tribes, according to certain parameters.

After making distributions to U.S. territories based on the estimates of the Federal Census for the year 2019, the U.S. Treasury Department determined that the Government of Puerto Rico (GPR) would receive \$2.2 billion of the \$3 billion set aside for the territories under the CRF.

On April 20, 2020, the U.S. Treasury Department transferred the \$2.2 billion to the GPR.

The strategic disbursement plan addresses both government needs (mainly associated with attending to the public health emergency and continuing government operations) and those of the private sector, which has been severely affected by interruption of operations.



(A Component Unit of the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico)

NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS June 30, 2019

During fiscal year 2021, the Puerto Rico Office of Management and Budget (OMB) assigned to the Authority the amount of \$9 million to implement the initiatives included in the Strategic Disbursement Plan and to cover administrative expenses related to the technical assistance and oversight of CARES Act funds received by GPR. Also, OMB assigned \$6.1 million to the Authority to cover administrative expenses and compliance requirements related the American Rescue Plan.

### Improvements to Educational Institutions

As a result of Hurricanes Irma and Maria and the seismic activity that has affected Puerto Rico, approximately 684 public schools have been structurally damaged since January 2020. The structural damages to these schools have rendered them completely unsuited for use due to danger of collapse. Therefore, structural and other safety improvements are necessary before these schools can reopen.

On June 7, 2021, the Coronavirus Relief Fund Disbursement Oversight Committee (the Committee) assigned \$195.6 million from the Coronavirus State Fiscal Rescue Fund (CSFRF) to the Authority in order to make the corresponding payments to the Puerto Rico Infrastructure Financing Authority (PRIFA) in connection with the improvements to be made to schools (the Project).

On June 9, 2021, a Memorandum of Understanding (MOU) was entered between the Puerto Rico Department of Education (DOE), the Puerto Rico Public Buildings Authority (PBA), PRIFA and the Authority to make the necessary improvements to 684 schools identified by DOE and PBA.

On June 17, 2021, the Committee assigned \$81.2 million (in addition to the \$195.6 million already assigned) to the Authority to fund PRIFA's management of the Project.